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House of Lords
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E: campbelljs@parliament.uk 

T: 020 7219 5124 

Miss Penny Mordaunt MP

Minister for Disabled People

Department for Work and Pensions

Caxton House

Tothill Street

London SW1H 9NA

5 December 2016 

Dear Penny, 

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNCRPD)
 
I am writing on behalf of the Independent Living Strategy Group about the Government’s response and related remarks to the recent UNCRPD Report.  

Many of our network organisations contributed evidence to the inquiry of the UNCRPD about the impact of the Government’s reforms as well as national and local spending decisions on the right of disabled people to live independently.  Our submissions included data on the insurmountable difficulties disabled people experience while they exercise their right to work and enjoy an adequate standard of living.  

The Committee’s findings overwhelmingly reflected our findings and analysis. Therefore, we are writing to ask how the Government reached the conclusion that the report is “inaccurate, out of date, patronising and offensive”.  
 
The Government might argue that cuts to public expenditure have been a necessary economic step. However, it cannot be disputed that significant spending cuts have been made and continue to be made to the financial and practical support which underpins the rights of many disabled people. These include out of work benefits, help with the extra costs of disability as well as support to help disabled people to live independently in the community.   
 
We agree with the Government that success in protecting and promoting disabled people’s rights cannot be judged solely by the amount of money poured into the system. This is why the Government’s assertion – which is questionable - that it is spending £50 billion per year on disabled people, offers little guidance as to its commitment and effectiveness. 

Nevertheless, the realisation of rights in practice, is clearly influenced by significant amounts of anticipated expenditure pouring out of ’the system,’ as doing so depletes the infrastructure of support that makes rights a reality.  The Government’s own impact assessments regarding various policies have predicted the loss of financial and practical support that many disabled people are likely to endure, with no realistic mitigating strategy.   The Committee has merely reflected this fact, providing its expert analysis as to the compliance of such reforms and spending decisions, with the Government’s obligations arising from it being a party to the Convention.  
 
When it ratified the UNCRPD in 2009, with strong cross-party encouragement and support, the Government, in good faith, gave its consent to be bound by the Convention.  Sadly there has been little sense of the Convention framing, or even being a touchstone, for core areas of Government policy regarding the lives of disabled people, since then.   We regard the Committee’s report and the forthcoming examination of the UK by the Committee in 2017 as an opportunity for a change of approach. We hope and expect the Government to engage more constructively with the UN Committee when it examines the UK in 2017.  
We stand ready to work with you and the Government. We ask you to respect and take seriously the obligations which arise from the Convention, to protect disabled people’s rights and to prevent any deterioration to the rights of disabled people. 

We look forward to our meeting with you in January to begin this fresh approach. 
Yours sincerely,
The Baroness Campbell of Surbiton DBE 
Chair, Independent Living Strategy Group

The Independent Living Strategy Group is a network of disabled people’s organisations and their allies. It exists to protect, promote and ensure the fulfillment of the right of disabled people to independent living in England. 
